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Tel:     07739 926 025
You are hereby invited to attend an Extraordinary meeting of Lostock Gralam Parish Council to be held at The Watermead Pub on Monday 11th September 2017 due to commence at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the following business:

BUSINESS 

Part I – 
1. Apologies for absence.
2. Declaration of Interest.

3. To discuss the 2017 Parish Council Christmas Light Switch on event.
4. The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 2nd October 2017 in the Lostock Gralam Church Hall at 7.30 p.m.  
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Mrs L Sandison
Clerk to the Council

07/09/2017
Appendix 1A
Dear Lyndsey,

 

I know that you have been contacted by Sue Pownall recently (and, I think, also Gill Walsh) in relation to the attempt by Weaver Vale Housing Trust to evict the Appleton brothers from their home, 50 Langford Road, Lostock Gralam. I am writing to add my support to encouraging the Parish Council to exercise whatever influence it can on behalf of the brothers, who I believe (together with their late mother) have been extremely unfairly and badly treated by the Trust.

 

I am attaching a statement prepared by myself that I am intending to send (with a covering letter) to Wayne Gales, the chief executive of the Trust, once it has the agreement of the Appleton brothers. (I have already had a conversation with Brian Appleton about it and he has indicated their general agreement; I simply need to discuss and agree details.) As you will see, I am suggesting that the matter is settled out of court and that the house is ultimately sold to the brothers once some of the possessions are removed and it is deemed to be safe.

 

I have deliberately not taken any public position on the matter so far in the hope that might make it easier to act as some kind of mediator between the brothers and the Trust.

 

Please let me know if the Parish Council feel they can be involved.

 

Kind regards

Brian

 

Revd Brian Harris
VIcar of the Parish of Lostock Gralam
Tel. 01606 43477
Mobile 07969 006085
email: revjohnbrianharris@gmail.com

Appendix 1B

A Statement relating to the Appleton family of 50 Langford Road, Lostock Gralam and Weaver Vale Housing Trust

by Revd Brian Harris, Vicar of Lostock Gralam

26th June 2017

1. Background to my own involvement

I first became aware of the situation of the Appleton family early in 2016 through articles in the local press and reports on the BBC TV local North West news. I was concerned and shocked that an 87 year-old lady might be evicted from her home and felt that we, as a church, should offer pastoral support. Initially we agreed that my colleague, Graham Sheen, also a minister (Reader) in Lostock Gralam Parish, who knew the Appleton family, would attempt to make contact but, despite calling and leaving a note, he was unable to get a response.

Subsequently, in early March, I called at the house, was invited in and had a conversation with May, Brian and (I think) Mark. (I do not recall seeing Paul on that occasion.) One part of the conversation was about May’s right to buy the property and I was shown correspondence with Weaver Vale Housing Trust (WVHT) offering sale at a price of £27,000. I was told that May had agreed to this price, but that WVHT had served an eviction notice because of the state of the property and that the eviction had prevented the sale from going ahead. I knew from the media reports that the issue was ‘hoarding’ in the property posing a fire risk and I could see evidence of this in the back room of the property where I met the family. In some parts of the room possessions were stacked from floor to ceiling.

I had subsequent contact with the family by telephone and visiting them at the Travelodge in Lostock where they were given temporary accommodation at WVHT’s expense after they had been evicted. I was aware that the case was being pursued through the courts.

On 26th March 2016 I was telephoned by Steve Jennings, the then Chief Executive of WVHT, to ask if I would be willing to help to mediate between WVHT and the family. He indicated that, if agreement to make the property safe could be reached and legislation then going through Parliament relating to ‘right to acquire’ property was passed, WVHT would be willing to sell the property to May ‘at no financial disadvantage to her’ (compared with the previous agreement to sell). I agreed to help and later that day I met May, Brian, Mark and Melanie Davenport from WVHT in May’s room at the Travelodge. Charlotte Peters Rock and Gill Walsh, family friends and advocates were also present.

There was a subsequent meeting on 29th March involving the same people (in the Watermead Pub and Carvery opposite the Travelodge) at which Dave Yoxall from WVHT was also present. I believed that progress was being made and trust being established between the Appletons and the representatives of WVHT. I was optimistic, at that time, that agreement might be reached to clear enough of the possessions from the property to make it safe and to enable the family to return and for May ultimately to buy the property, as indicated by Steve Jennings.

I continued to visit the Appletons in the Travelodge and had contact with Brian by phone in which I encouraged them to agree for some of the possessions to be cleared from the property but, on 5th April, after speaking to Brian on the phone, May spoke to me and told me to stop interfering in their affairs. She was obviously resistant to what she perceived as pressure to clear some of the possessions from the property. I continued to have telephone contact through Brian, but had no further contact with May. She died on 22nd June 2016 and I was involved in taking her funeral at St John’s Church, Lostock Gralam, on 5th July 2016.

I was subsequently given to understand that the eviction order was overturned by the court before May died, on the grounds of a psychiatric assessment that had diagnosed her with a hoarding disorder that had not been appropriately considered or handled by WVHT. May was not able to return to the property before she died because repairs to damage (caused by bailiffs when the eviction took place) had not been completed but, once the repairs were completed, Brian, Mark and Paul were allowed back in.

(However, I note from Professor Shaw’s Psychiatric Report on Paul Appleton (see below) that she understood that the court judgement on 26th May 2016 was that ‘it was in May Appleton’s best interest that she did not return to the premises’. This may be in contradiction to my understanding expressed above.)

In my time at Lostock Gralam (a little over five years) May attended church a small number of times, mainly in the months leading up to the eviction, but I learned that, in previous years, she and her husband and their sons had been very active members of the church. After their mother’s death all three of the sons attended church regularly for a while and undertook maintenance work on the building and in the churchyard, but more recently only Brian has been coming. He has explained that this is because Paul has been feeling increasingly vulnerable and insecure and therefore reluctant to leave the property unattended and mix with other groups of people.

Brian particularly has been very supportive of the church, organising three concerts by Father Francis (a singing Franciscan Friar and favourite of May Appleton), which has involved arranging wide publicity around Northwich and collecting a substantial number of raffle prizes from local people, businesses and organisations. These have raised a significant amount of money for church funds. He has also organised two coach trips involving visits to the Friary in Pentasaph where Father Francis is based.

Over the last year I have had regular contact with the Appleton brothers, and Brian in particular, through visits to the house, telephone conversations and conversations at church. I have also been in regular email contact with a small group who are seeking to support the brothers: Sue Pownall, Gill Walsh and Charlotte Peters Rock.

I have, where I felt it appropriate, given advice and was involved in a meeting with the Appleton brothers’ solicitor at the time, Emma O’Hare, in church on 6th October 2016. I have been kept informed of developments with the legal action and seen copies of some related documents, including the Psychiatric Report on Paul Appleton produced by Professor Jenny Shaw, dated 3rd January 2017.

2. Some observations about the case

I think it is extremely unfortunate that the situation has simply become a legal battle since May’s refusal to engage with removal of possessions and that there has been no further attempt to come to a negotiated settlement since May’s death.

I have no legal expertise and therefore I am in no position to make any judgement over legal issues, but I do have a concern for the moral aspects of the situation and what is fair and just and would like to point out that matters of dispute do not have to be settled through the courts. Although one might hope that the courts will always uphold justice I believe that the law can be a blunt instrument in this respect and that, in reality, fair legal judgements do depend on all the relevant evidence being presented and the effectiveness of legal representatives. I do not believe this has always been the case in this situation.

There is clearly an issue with the hoarding of possessions in the property, which poses a fire risk both to the Appleton family and neighbours, and this will need to be resolved. WVHT, as landlords, have a responsibility for the safety and wellbeing of their tenants and employees and also the safety of neighbours.

However, eviction is an extreme measure and, I believe, should only be used as a last resort in relation to behaviour by tenants that causes actual damage to the landlord’s property, or poses a serious risk to other people, and there is obstinate refusal to change this behaviour. Where the behaviour arises from a psychiatric condition or a condition exists that makes an individual particularly vulnerable all possible other avenues should surely be explored before exercising the last resort of eviction, especially where the landlord is a ‘social landlord’ as in the case of WVHT. It seems to me that all other possible avenues have not yet been explored in this case and, indeed, once May’s psychiatric condition was diagnosed this had legal implications for the situation at that time.

In this particular case, although eviction would remove the family from the fire risk and, therefore, in that respect it would be in the interests of their safety and wellbeing, it is difficult to see how it would be of any other advantage to them at all. It would render them homeless and, in particular, given Paul’s diagnosed psychiatric vulnerability, it would pose a serious threat to his health and wellbeing (and possibly his life as well).

Professor Shaw’s report says that, if a further eviction took place, ‘The eviction would very likely have a very detrimental effect on Paul Appleton’s anxiety and depression, and may increase his propensity to self-harm. He has indicated that he would like to join his mother. I asked him in detail about his intent. He did not have a particular plan to do so; however, this is a serious issue and the risk would need to be constantly reassessed.’

It may be debatable how much responsibility lies with a landlord to assess the psychiatric vulnerability of tenants where they (the landlord) have not been made aware of such vulnerability but, once they are aware of it, it should certainly be taken into consideration. It seems to me that Paul’s condition has not been properly considered in this case.

I understand that it is part of WVHT’s case that the brothers do not have any legal right to succeed to their mother’s tenancy, which had been passed on to her from her husband (and in law, it is said, the right to succeed to a tenancy only exists for one transfer of tenancy). However, WVHT have permitted the brothers to re-occupy the property since their mother’s death and, although WVHT have not granted a tenancy, they have continued to accept rent from them. WVHT can, I suspect, irrespective of any legal rights, exercise discretion in their dealings in this matter.

On several occasions the brothers have indicated their willingness to remove possessions from the property. There has been some attempt to do this but (from my own observation) with only little effect. However, Brian Appleton re-iterated this willingness to me in a conversation a few days ago and I believe it to be a very genuine intent with the support of all three brothers. (I believe that Paul would be willing to accept removal of possessions if it is done under the control of the brothers themselves and he trusts his brothers in this respect.)

I explored with Brian why there has not been more attempt to remove possessions already and he mentioned two reasons:

a) that grief and the legal process has occupied most of their time and energy since their mother’s death, and

b) that both Brian and Mark were extremely fearful that, in the present circumstances with the threat of immanent eviction, removal of possessions would be seen by Paul as a threat to his security and be seriously detrimental to his health.

To this I add three observations of my own:

c) that b) above may be seen as being in contradiction to my belief that Paul would accept removal of some possessions under the brothers’ collective control: the difference being that, in my view, with the threat of immanent eviction removed Paul would be more willing to engage with the issue, and

d) that, whilst May was alive, it was her wishes that dominated the family’s decisions, but clearly this is no longer the case, and

e) that, in reality, a substantial difficulty for the brothers is the enormity of the task: they have no transport of their own to take possessions to the tip or charity shops and, although (by Brian’s admission) many of the possessions are of little value (magazines, newspapers etc.) without assistance they simply don’t know how to go about tackling the issue or where to start. (The possessions of significant value, both emotional and financial, that have been cited are May’s doll collection and Mark’s cameras. In themselves these would not occupy a great deal of space or pose any significant threat to health or safety.)

It seems to me that the fair and reasonable course of action at this stage is to explore an agreed solution that involves rendering the property safe and avoids eviction of the Appleton brothers by (ultimately) selling the property to them.

Before May’s death there was significant media coverage in the local and national press and on local TV news. This may have influenced WVHT’s move to find a negotiated settlement at that time. Media interest has been recently revived and this may again be an incentive to find an agreed solution avoiding further court action. It may be worth noting that, although I

have sought to support the Appleton family privately, I have not been involved in the situation publically in any way.

3. The issues as I see them

A) The hoarding of possessions in the property is a serious issue; rendering the property safe from the point of view of health, fire risk and other possible safety issues is an essential requirement to finding a solution.

B) A question has been raised as to whether the agreed sale of the property to May Appleton could be pursued retrospectively on the grounds that, once her psychiatric condition was diagnosed, this made the original eviction invalid and there was then no barrier to the agreed sale. At this stage, if the already-agreed sale were completed, the property would become part of her estate and therefore pass to her sons in accordance with her will. This is, of course, a legal matter and I am not aware that any legal opinion has yet been offered. In any case, it may be that WVHT could exercise discretion and sell the property to the brothers at an agreed price and I understand that they are willing and able to pay the full market value (which, at the time of the valuation for May’s right-to-buy claim, was £90,000).

C) Paul’s psychiatric condition is a crucial factor in determining what is fair and reasonable in this matter and, it seems to me, all possible avenues that will enable him to stay, with his brothers, in what has been their home for the whole of their lives should be explored.

4. A possible way forward

I am proposing that discussions are opened between WVHT and the Appleton brothers seeking a solution to the situation that

a) avoids further court action,

b) will render the property safe, and

c) will enable the brothers to remain living in the property by selling it to them.

My observations listed above may help to inform those discussions.

I suggest that it would be essential for any possible success:

a) that a third party trusted by both sides mediates the discussions;

b) that there is agreement from the beginning by the Appleton brothers that sufficient possessions are removed to render the property safe for all parties affected;

c) that WVHT agrees from the beginning that it will be possible for the brothers to remain in the property so long as agreed conditions are met;

d) that a timescale is agreed from the beginning for completion of an agreement (say two months from the beginning of the discussions);

e) that a timescale is agreed for completion of the conditions agreed (including removal of possessions) (say a further six months), and

f) that external inspection bodies are agreed who will make the judgements as to whether health and safety requirements have been fulfilled (e.g. the Fire authority, an electrical inspector etc.).

Appendix 2

Dear All,

I set up the original petition for May Appleton and her family to return to her home after being evicted by WVHT.  After she died, the petition was closed and I set up one for her sons.  The link to this can be seen below.  Within the sons petition, there is a link to May's petition so you can read the whole story from the beginning.

Recently, I have been trying to get the sons some legal representation to no avail.  No one seems to want to take on WVHT.  Kehoe's solicitors demanded £16K upfront and warned the sons they would lose the case anyway.  Quite rightly, the sons wanted to look elsewhere.   I have contacted at least six other solicitors...

After this fruitless search and the sons paying £99 to one who agreed to see us and then said she would be on holiday anyway, also paying £200+ to apply for an adjournment, WVHT went ahead for eviction at what was supposed to be a PRE-TRIAL HEARING.  Legally unrepresented, we were listened to and then ignored.  The sons have until 20th July to vacate the property.

May only had real problems with WVHT AFTER she had applied for her RIGHT TO BUY.  In fact, the completion date of purchase on the property was one week after the family were evicted.  WVHT used their hoarding to save themselves selling the property at a massive discount - £27K - valued at £99K

The last thing I have done is to write to WVHT to ask them to sell the sons the property at full market value.  I have attached that letter.  There has been no reply yet.  We have lost all faith in a successful conclusion to this via a legal route......as that seems to be all about money!  We are focussed on trying to get WVHT to sell the house to the sons now. 

I have emailed all the signatories on the petition with a template letter to send to WVHT pleading with them to sell the house to the sons.  I will also be telling the media we have used that this is what is wanted now.  I believe WVHT will never allow the sons to have a peaceful tenancy with them and so that is not worth pursuing.  We do need help in preventing eviction until WVHT agree to a sale though!

A recent statement from WVHT to the BBC and Northwich Guardian stated that the local fire service had said the property was a 'serious fire risk'.  It also stated that they had continuously been refused entry - both of which the sons vehemently deny.  I contacted the fire service yesterday.  The chief rang me back and seemed annoyed they had been 'used' in this way.  I left him saying he would definitely be in touch with WVHT.

I will continue the pressure on WVHT to sell the house to the sons.  There are many other avenues we have not yet looked at to publicise this story....yet, May Appleton's petition received 22k signatures and the sons is 2200+ at this point.

I would appreciate any help and advice from anyone at this point.

Regards, Sue

Appendix 3

50 Langford Road

Lostock Gralam

Northwich

CW9 7QR

Wayne Gales

Weaver Vale Housing Trust Head Office

Gadbrook Point Rudheath Way 
Northwich 
CW9 7LL

REF: Appleton sons – Lostock Gralam -imminent eviction

13th June 2017

Dear Mr Gales,

I am writing to you with concern for the welfare of the Appleton sons who are about to be evicted for the second time from their WVHT property.

You are aware that, at the eviction hearing, the sons had not managed to acquire legal representation. The judge (a recorder who was standing in) was unsympathetic to this, despite reasons given.

Also, your solicitor said that the sons had unreasonably refused access to the house. This was not true but the acting judge chose to believe it.

The adjournment that the sons had paid to apply for was also dismissed out of hand.

When you first evicted 87 year-old May Appleton, she was placed in a travelodge. She never returned to her home and died in Leighton hospital, heartbroken. I started a petition to get the family back into their home of 60+ years. There were 22,000 signatures.

May had been well into the process of exercising her right to buy the home when you evicted the family. We have copies of internal emails showing your housing officers carefully planning to interrupt that right to buy. Indeed the family were 7 days away from owning their home when you forcibly evicted them. May had been given the right to buy her home at a big discount which meant she was buying it cash for £27,000. No wonder she was shocked to find herself and her family out on the street!

Many of the solicitors we approached to help the family would not get involved because WVHT was involved. We have it on good authority that WVHT is presently dealing with many complaints regarding their tenants. I believe that a housing trust, a charitable organisation, who has bought houses from a caring local authority at a big discount should feel a duty of care to their social housing tenants.

You have used a neighbour to spy on the sons, quoting her in correspondence saying she had witnessed stuff being taken into the property and therefore presumed they have not cleared any of their possessions when, in fact, they have sold some of their own stuff on Ebay and taken some to charity shops. None of them can bear moving their mum’s things yet. You are evicting them for this whilst tenants on the same estate are being arrested for drug-dealing yet staying in their WVHT properties. You also said they were ‘over-crowded’ yet there are a number of families of 8 or 9 living in two-bedroomed WVHT properties.

This family ALL have psychological issues which would place them in danger if they are evicted. The acting judge discounted this. However, I am asking you to consider it. On solicitor’s advice, expensive assessments were carried out on all three. They have ‘hoarding disorder’ which has been made considerably worse by a further attachment due to bereavement. The youngest also has autism and is dangerously affected by the previous eviction, the death of his mother and the pending eviction. He is self-harming now and has threatened suicide. NONE of these vulnerable men have ever lived anywhere else but this house in their whole lives.

The media, main and social, is spreading this story far and wide. I have had people write to me from as far as America and Australia disgusted by the treatment of this vulnerable family and the second petition, now altered, since you complained about the content, is now reaching 2,500. The BBC are covering the case today and you have told them you are ‘supporting’ the men in finding somewhere to live, when you are not.

I want to suggest something that the sons have talked about that would solve the need for bad publicity, bad feeling, you having to spend a fortune on preparing the house for new tenants and having three vulnerable men forcibly evicted and homeless.

Would you consider selling the house to them at full market value? This, of course, would take all their savings and they are on limited incomes. May’s ‘lottery win’ that everyone seems to think they should be able to buy a mansion with is, in fact, quite a modest one and they will also need some savings to live on. However, it would prevent attempting to tear Paul away from what he sees as his mum’s home. The issue of ‘hoarding’ would be an environmental health one and not a WVHT one.......although, the sons have already made some effort in clearing the house and will continue to do so, especially when not under the pressure of eviction.

Obviously, this is an urgent case and needs a fast decision. Any house sale would take time. As hoarders, they will not be considered for any kind of rental accommodation. You have told the BBC that you are looking into alternative accommodation for the sons which is simply not true. Their purchase of their home at market value would seem to be a conclusion that would allow all parties to be satisfied.

I look forward to your fast reply, either to my email address suepownall@hotmail.co.uk or to the sons’ home, address at the top of the letter.

You will find each of the sons’ signatures acknowledging their agreement to the contents of this letter below.

Brian Appleton

Mark Appleton
Paul Appleton
Best Regards, Sue Pownall
(friend of the family)

Appendix 4

Hello Lindsay Brian Appleton has today spoken to Timmy Smith and I have been told that myself a Sue Pownall and the Vicar Brian Harris who are all trying to help with family can contact you. 

I knew May and the family for over 60 years the last 5 years I have witnessed WV constant harassment of them it is appalling. 

May helped a lot in Lostock Gralam over those 60 years personally going around and asking for contributions towards flowers when anyone passed away and she and 2 of her sons served in Lostock Gralam PCP for over 15 years.

May never missed a weeks rent and although WV won't acknowledge the sons as tenants they are taking full rent from them. May was hounded by two particular members of WV Housing Trust and I have seen all the documentation connected with this case and a lot of lies have been told by WV but no one is interested in that or what the truth is. I had to watch May go from a person who would chat for hours about the old days and her collections to a person who became frail and distressed by what was happening. A neighbour has been in constant touch with WV informing them of every bag being taken into the house even though they are food backs.

There was a petition to get May back in the house before her death which collected worldwide over 22,000 signatures one for the boys is now nearing 2,500. 

Is it possible that the parish council can speak up for these boys who are grieving for their mother still as two weeks after her death they moved back in and two weeks later they were serviced with another eviction notice. 

Lostock Gralam used to have great community spirit and rally together I know I am a Lostock girl please can the parish council do anything to help this vulnerable family. WV seem to prefer to keep drug addicts in their properties than respectable people. 

Regards Gillian Walsh

